Science Council Meeting 

Agenda – January 19, 2002

Red Deer Lodge

9:00 am – 3:00 pm 

Members present: Nora MacGregor, Sadie Bell, Rick Mrazek, Marv Hackman, Gillian Vas, Cliff Sosnowski, George Cormie, Deb Davidson, Wes Irwin, Shantelle Rowland, Myrna Pankhurst, Ed Leong, Kay Jauch, Joy Harrison, Kevin Joncas

1.0 Call to order  -  Nora MacGregor (8:55 am)

2.0 Additions or deletions to agenda

· editorial to last newsletter – Kay – added to item 14

· changes to minutes from last meeting:

a) reference to item 9 – Frank was not conference director, strike that Kay had negative thoughts

b) remove number 12 and renumber

3.0 Goal setting - Nora

· groups of three to discuss ways to meet goals, then as an individual which goals will you work towards this year

· some sharing of goals – finding relevant speakers, sharing sessions, co-presenting sessions to assist in planning, remembering online resources, frequent emails to all members (e.g. creation of modified units – let others in the province know), outside agencies as contact people, focus on setting up email contact with others for regionals, representative from Science Council on curriculum committees (our representative - Wes), more communication to teachers about curriculum changes (perhaps active through regionals and through Science Council members), all members of council should be in the curriculum bank, names of “subject-area specialists” available to others, newsletter as a vehicle to reach others, points (“conference bucks”) to people who submit articles to newsletter

4.0 Handbook Changes – Nora

· Wes has taken over the handbook changes as a graduate studies project

· will look at the handbook in its entirety and pass it all at once

5.0 Honorarium – Nora

· how the honoraria are provided for by council – is very vague in handbook

· Nora will speak with Wes and Kevin to see if there is a way to make honoraria “tax-free”

· memo to Nora from Deb to explain how honoraria are paid to executive

6.0 Photos and History – Nora

· what does council do with photos and history?  Kay takes them and frequently puts them into the newsletter.  Unfortunately, quality may not be suitable to reprint in newsletter or the pictures come too late to be put into the newsletter.

· president-elect’s role could be to write the history??

· needs to be an updated membership/email list  – responsibility to be determined at a later date

· photos can be put on website – legal vs. courtesy – legal: FOIPP does not apply to us as we are not a public organization but it is a courtesy to contact those in photos to ask them for permission to be published

· Kay should be given all photos, he will contact people in photos

7.0 Conference 2002 – Ed

· significant amount of time in fall spent determining where displayers will be set up – there will be two rooms for displays

· speaker forms will be on website in PDF format

· information distributed with names of displayers, information letter about display rooms, etc., display application form

· displayers who have internet sites to show are encouraged to download information onto a CD and present this way, as internet access is limited
· Gillian will contact the possible displayers, contact them and assign a booth to them
· send names of displayers to Gillian, Wes will coordinate with Gillian on sponsorship

· information on speakers – hard copy distributed, PDF format on website, different areas/levels, wellness areas, workshops after lunch (2 hrs), symposiums (IB, AP, etc.), only reasons if speakers will not be able to present: too many in one area
· LIGHTBOOKS = Proxima, NOTEBOOKS = Laptops
· poster – contest in Ed’s school to design the poster – suggestions – move names closer to photos, add URL to poster
· Ed to contact Barnett House to find out when major mailing happens, Marv will find out how many schools to send posters to
· sub cost and accommodations (standard, single) are covered by council, meals at Banff Centre, if bringing your spouse – you pay for meal ticket and increase in rate for the double if bringing a spouse
· on website – some URLs/links are no longer active
· speakers – initial contact prior to next meeting
· university students and high school students– conference registration is $50
· next conference – look at setting different rates for different categories of students
7.5 George and Tech: current server uses online registration and payment already

· needs to know what registration forms look like now

· database is currently being maintained separately
· Paul, Ed, and Denis will get online form up
· there is a secure method for online payment through the server which may be available in the future
8.0 Conference 2003 – Gillian

· Gillian looked at the Mayfield which was unavailable due to a conflict with the date

· Ed – concern with the Fantasyland Hotel – an available area was corded off, so the conference “looked crowded”

· several other opinions shared about West Ed as a facility

· Gillian’s opinion – seems like a good space for a conference

· verbal approval from Dan to change conference dates – expecting written response soon

· Motion: Ed – original motion is withdrawn.

· MOTION: Ed – I move to advance to Conference 2003 the initial start-up funds of $2000 for conference-related expenses.  Rick seconds motion.

· Motion carried.  Friendly amendment to original motion to the amount of $5000.  Amendment carried.

· ideas for keynote speakers – Crocodile Hunter, Roberta Bondar, Chris Hatfield, David Schindler

9.0  Report from STAO on the possibility of forming a national science teacher's alliance – Wes

· offer reciprocal memberships and share publications – comments about how we feel

· what are the benefits to our members? (Nora)

· important to set up the initial relationship/dialogues, especially at the curriculum level (Rick)

· identify someone as a contact to liaise - Kay and president could act in this capacity

10.0 Report on the Science 10-12 Sub-committee meeting – Wes

· change made in grade 9 program – attached document compares grade levels

· concern about the level of difficulty added at the grade 9 level, see the marking in the comparison chart (i.e. ionic, molecular compounds, symbols, etc.)

· comments: attempt to download information into the grade 9 curriculum from the Science 10 curriculum? (Deb), when curriculum was first worked on, it was mentioned that the chem. should be kept at the high school level due to level of students – potentially not being ready at grade 9 (Nora), brought in to help with the jump to the higher levels (Ed), need to communicate clearly with teachers to explain the depth of information to be presented (Rick), in first draft – grade 9 students should not have to know how to balance chemical equations (Nora), change is likely not from the publishers, speculation about where it came from (Nora and Cliff)

· more comments from Sadie, George, Kay, Wes, Joy

· feeder schools and different instruction – want to be careful with what is taught so that students are more receptive to learning when the concept (balancing equations, etc.) is initially taught in grade 10 (Joy)

· clear, delineating statements should be given in the Program of Studies about limitations and what to teach (Ed)

· Wes will email Bernie G. to ask about why there have been last minute changes to the curriculum.  (Following Bernie’s written response, Wes may follow up with a letter that suggests clear, delineating statements be written in the Program of Studies to explain the limitations of what teachers should be teaching at the grade 9 level.  Nora will read letter and email grade 9 teachers.)

11.0 Request for $500 for NSTA conference to San Diego – Wes

· MOTION: Nora - I move that Wes receive $500 US dollars to attend NSTA conference to represent ATA Science Council.  Rick seconds the motion.  Motion carried.

12.0 Curriculum Project – Rick 

· meeting during the third week in March – background paper, position paper (list of recommendations – describes orientation), link on website to “research”

· recommendations could be taken forward to the committee

· possibility : to make recommendations available to science teachers on a website

· reduce the amount of material/content in curriculum and incorporate more experiential learning and process-oriented components into the curriculum (this focus is being more recognized in Australia, Europe, etc.)

· one area where we could improve is on sharing resources and lesson plans

· engage schools in dialogue

· science log and reflections – University of Lethbridge will host the page with the only requirement being that you give your comments on the log and how it works in your situation (on the log – you can change questions when you wish, view responses with names, students can view without names, etc.)

· council members to view recommendations and background paper (will reflect K-12 changes, etc.) by the first week of February and provide feedback to Rick by end of February via email

MEETING DATE CHANGED – (no objections at the table!?!) MARCH 9, 2002 

13.0 Reports (see attached)

14.0 Science Teacher (criteria for articles) – Kay

· laptop is very expensive to repair, scanner and color printer to be sent if needed

· response from one individual to assume role of editor at the end of Kay’s term

· type of article – 750 – 800 words, can include photos that are of good quality, include web links if you include what you are doing with them, discourage reprints, anecdotal stories, stories about Alberta schools and Alberta classrooms, prefer as text (as an attachment as a word document), 16 pages available, send two articles a year to Kay

· include a picture of yourself when you send in an article

· two journals, four newsletters each year

14.5 Editorial written by Kay

· discussion about the article – see additional information attached, submitted by Editor (Kay Jauch) and also package distributed during the meeting by ATA Staff Officer (Marv Hackman)

15.0 Treasurer’s Report – Kevin

· see attached

· membership money from Conference 2001 is now in the account – conference is “about even”

16.0 Additional Items:

16.5 Marv and Deb – February 4 job action – general discussion and question/answer

Directors’ Reports

Science Council Report

Wes Irwin – Past President
I would like to do a verbal report at our meeting.

Science Council Report

Shantelle Rowland – Division 2 Rep

I sent out thank you cards to sixteen businesses in Red Deer for door

prizes donated to Science Conference 2001. None were returned so I assume

they all got to the right people! I haven't had a chance to write an

article for Kay yet, but I was contacted by a woman named Alwyn Botha at

the beginning of the year about a variety of webquests that she developed

regarding science education, and it looks like much of it attempts to

incorporate technology as well. Much of it seemed to be geared toward high

school, although she commented that she had contacted all division

directors. If you have seen this info, or written anything for the Science

Teacher about it, please let me know. Otherwise, I plan to examine the

materials and write a summary for Kay in the next couple of months. I will

be talking to Beauvais Lake Provincial Park this week regarding a school

field trip, and I plan on inviting them to Conference 2002. I have yet to

contact any other speakers. Hope you all had a good holiday.

Science Council Report

Gillian Vas - 2003 Conference Director

The 2003 conference will be held at the Fantasyland Hotel in the West Edmonton Mall on the weekend of November 14th.

I inspected the Mayfield Hotel site in November and went up to inspect the WEM site the first week in January. The Mayfield could only accommodate us in early October but the Fantasyland was available for either date. The prices were comparable. After consulting Nora we decided to go with the WEM. A down payment of $500 is required to hold the booking.

Science Council Report

Joy Harrison – Chemistry Rep
I have been contacting some people as speakers at the conference. So far

the talks are in progress. I want to check with Ed first about the

evaluations before I enlist a lot of speakers. I've also applied to some

people for draw prizes.

I had already submitted 2 articles to the Science teacher, but hope to

have 2 others done before the March meeting.

I will be marking diploma exams in Feb so I plan to leave handouts about

the conference on the tables etc.

That's it for me, thanks

Science Council Report

Sadie Bell – Division 3 Rep

It’s been a busy few months for me teaching division three science.  I have been continually developing ideas and resources for the new science curriculum at grade seven. I am also on a team of teachers that will take some professional time to write out unit plans for various science units in grade seven and eight, using the new textbooks.  These unit plans will be shared with our colleagues.  We have also talked about working on some modified units to parallel the new curriculum.  In addition, I am preparing to be a presenter at our yearly convention in February.  I will be presenting my Forensic Science option at the middle school level.  

Science Council Report
Nora Macgregor – President Report
I attended the Specialist Council Presidents meeting in Edmonton on November 24th.  Seventeen of the nineteen specialist council presidents were in attendance. Many councils are concerned about their current financial state, lack of support through PD for councils, and lack of overall support for the specialist councils by the ATA.  Currently only 20 to 30 percent of all teachers in the province are members of a Council.  When the ATA is looking for curriculum experts in an area, the Councils would like to be notified.  Councils wanted more sharing to occur between PD, Councils and Conference Committees.  A presentation was made by Fran Galbraith, chairperson of the Committee to Review the Services to Specialist Councils, outlining possible avenues for change.  According to Fran, several recommendations will be brought forward to ARA to assist the operations of the councils.

Lethbridge Public has proposed four motions regarding Specialist Councils to go to the floor of ARA in May, 2002.  All motions deal with the funding to Specialist Councils to send delegates to Presidents' Meetings, Professional Development Area Conferences, Summer Conference, Treasurer's Inservices, etc. 

Science Council Report
Kay Jauch – Editor’s Report
Alberta  Science  Teacher

Newsletter of the Alberta Teacher's Association Science Council

18914 - 85 Avenue, Edmonton, AB, Canada T5T 1G6 Fax:(403) 465-5958

DATE:

January 30, 2002
TO:


Nora McGregor, Science Council Executive

FROM:

Kay J. Jauch

ABOUT:

Editorial for Volume 22, Number of Alberta Science Teacher

Please enter the following information, verbatim, as part of the Editors Report into the minutes of the is meeting.

The editorial to the above issue of our newsletter was censored by Mr. Hackman because, in his words, it went against ATA policy. I have requested a copy of this policy several times and have not received it to this time. I have attempted to discuss this matter with Mr. Hackman on a number of occasions, by telephone and in writing, and was told that he had nothing more to provide in the way of explanation.

I have since taken this issue to Mr. Hackman’s superior, Dr. C. Hyman, who has provided me with a list of ATA policies. A close examination of the policies do not show that there was anything in the editorial that contravenes any ATA policy. 

More serious is the action Mr. Hackman has taken to, in his words, expedite the publication of this newsletter. Prior to notifying me by telephone he has caused the publication of the altered editorial under my name. In his communication to me he has identified a number of ATA regulations that permit him, with cause, to alter, cause to alter or withhold materials in our publications. He has been unable to identify any regulation that permits him to add any of our names as a byline or to publish opinions that are not our own under our name.

Both of these actions show Mr. Hackman to misrepresent the ATA policies on one hand and to misrepresent a member in print on the other hand. I have, at this point requested a formal, written, apology and a reversal on the decision to alter the editorial. 

Additional Information - Kay Jauch

K. Jauch began to report on the changes made the editorial to the newsletter Volume 22, Number 1. He handed out copies of the original when M. Hackman suggested that he report on the issue of censoring the editorial first and then excuse himself so that K. Jauch could comment on this topic. He reported paragraph by paragraph on the action he took as presented in his letter to K. Jauch dated 2001, 12, 05.

When asked by K. Jauch on the basis of which policy he had made the decision, he replied that his decision was not made on the basis of an actual policy of the association but in the context of remarks made by ATA president L. Booie.

K. Jauch, in turn, presented the policy of the ATA that dealt with diploma exams (1.A.68) and the disclaimer of the newsletter. Executive members did not feel that the editorial was in any way in contravention of the policy and felt that the disclaimer was more than adequate in protecting both the Council and the ATA. Executive members felt that the invitation to discuss diploma exams should be put into a future newsletter.

D. Davidson commented that the disclaimer applied to every one except the editor because the editor was an agent of the association.

The second item presented by K. Jauch was the publication of the altered editorial without his permission. He maintained that this was an act of misrepresentation. Executive members suggested that it would have been wiser to pull the entire editorial if the authors approval could not be obtained.

N. MacGregor reported that she had consulted a lawyer with regard to the legalities and was informed that it was illegal to take this course of action. K. Jauch was similarly informed by his lawyer. D. Davidson reported that the ATA had considered the legalities of M. Hackman’s decision and was sure that they had acted correctly.

N. MacGregor and K. Jauch stated that they would investigate further legal action against the ATA in their capacity as members of the association. 

